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Moderator:

Ladies and gentlemen, good day and welcome to the Saregama India Limited Q3 FY2018
earnings conference call, hosted by Anand Rathi Shares and Stock Brokers. As a reminder
all participant lines will be in the listen-only mode and there will be an opportunity for you
to ask questions after the presentation concludes. Should you need assistance during the
conference call, please signal an operator by pressing “*” then “0” on your touchtone
telephone. Please note that this conference is being recorded. I now hand the conference
over to Mr. Ashish Poddar from Anand Rathi. Thank you and over to you Sir!

Ashish Poddar:

Thank you Janis. Good morning to all of you. Welcome to the Q3 FY2018 earnings
conference call of Saregama India Limited. From the management side, we have today Mr.
Vikram Mehra who is the Managing Director, Mr. G.B. Aayeer, who is the CFO and
Director at Saregama, Mr. Chandak who is the Executive Director. Now I would like to
handover the floor first to Mr. Vikram Mehra for his opening remarks and then we can
proceed for Q&A. Thank you Sir!

Vikram Mehra:

Good morning everyone. We have seen a healthy growth continuing in our B2B business.
B2B comprises of streaming applications, licensing of content to streaming platforms,
monetization through YouTube, licensing content to various television channels and
telecom. Like the trend has been continuing right now streaming platforms are going from
place-to-place and we are also seeing a corresponding increase in the number of streams
connected to the content that is owned by Saregama, which I have also listed as part of the
presentation, so we are seeing a quite of steady increase happening out there, which gives us
an overall confidence right now that the earlier projection of anything between 15% and
20% year-on-year growth on the B2B side should continue. I do not see any change in our
outlook there. Good thing as was committed last time that the Amazon Music deal has
happened. On Apple Music our content is available all across the world. On India the
platform the content is getting uploaded and we will start seeing right now a greater swing
coming from these platforms also from Q4 onwards.
Overall on the B2B side things are steady. It will be right for me to also place on record
right now this concerns that happened suddenly in November last year, when some of the
music labels were asked questions by the enforcement directorate on the royalty sharing.
All I can tell you right now is that we have been fully cooperating and at this juncture we do
not see any adverse impact financially coming across on to us.
We are helping them out so are the other music labels and so are all the potential users such
a bigger enquiry that was happening. Saregama is fully compliant by all the royalty
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arrangements that we people have and we are one of the rarest companies out there in this
country that still face and honors all the royalty agreements we people had done, even in
1960s, 1970s, and 1980s. So we are fully compliant out there.
Coming to the part II which is the Carvaan story there were doubts getting raised last time
when we said 95000 units of Carvaan and its variants whether it is a one quarter story, I
think we have been able to show this quarter the number has grown up to 1,32,000 units so
we are seeing a steady increase that is happening. The good part is it is happening because
of the infrastructure improvement that we are bringing in. The number of retailers that we
have in the country right now that are selling Carvaan is growing steadily and more and
more we are seeing that retailers on their own are coming across to us and wanting to go
back and stock this product.
The other good part, which has happened is we have been able to improve the gross
margins further, we were 19% when we reported last quarter this quarter we have touched
20% number on the gross margin side. So a lot of initiatives have been carried out right now
to ensure that our volumes starts building up, we start building right now more efficiencies
and hence improve our gross margin position.
This quarter also saw launching in Tamil in the month of December, which has given us
some extra impetus. This quarter will see proper numbers coming out there from Tamil. We
also launched it around November in the US market where we are priced it at $159 and
retailing primarily only from Amazon at this moment. With time we will look at the Indian
stores also going out and retailing this product, and that will start happening as the
advertisement starts happening out there we will see interest growing up in US too.
In India the other part, which happened, is that we did start advertising in this quarter. The
Q2 was zero advertising and we were doing it only in the initial launch phase now to grow
it up we understand that if we want to scale these numbers up even further we are obviously
not very happy with only 132000 we want to go further up there will be more and more
marketing that will be needed atleast in the initial phase so that the awareness for Carvaan
starts reaching deeper and deeper inside the country.
That is as far the Carvaan story is. We people as part of a film project ended up releasing a
first movie Ajji. The whole objective of Ajji always was that we wanted people to start
taking Saregama seriously as a movie business. Almost every major publication globally
has gone back and written very, very good things about the film Ajji, which helps a lot right
now when we are trying to market our movies outside India. A positive story coming from
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the leading publication helps a lot. Even in India every major publication, every newspaper
which writes about on digital platform has given us a rating of 3.5 or 4 out of 5, which is
rare for any of the movies. So the whole objective was to make a statement we did release
‘Ajji’ in theater for primarily to get the critics reviews only. We were clear right now all
that is going to help us in our digital deal for ‘Ajji’ and the second movie, which was ‘Brij
Mohan Amar Rahe’. The deals have happened right now. We will be going out there and it
is only some paper work that needs to get done, we will be going out there and factoring
both of them in this quarter.
Whenever I met many of you people there was a constant advice that was coming from the
entire analyst community that in the movie business it will be prudent for Saregama to start
writing off the movie or taking the full cost in in the year in which the movie is released.
Our earlier plan was that we will take only 66% cost will be charged off in the year of
release, we have heard you people and we are now going to be charging off that entire cost
of the movie in the year the movie gets released. Movie release definition means first round
of monetization, whether it is digital monetisation TV monetisation theater monetization, if
we start monetizing it is going to get charged off in the year in which the movie has been
taken.
The television business of ours it remains at the level of Q2 only. The good part is that the
inventory still sitting out there with us as and when the advertising position keeps on
improving further we should be able to go back and liquidate it. It remains profitable but it
is lower than what the last year performance was. We are still not pessimistic on that right
now whether it will be Q4 or Q1 of next year, we should be able to recover the lower profits
or the loss profits that we have in Q2 and Q3 because the inventory is still with us, our
advertising inventory is not fungible inventory. That is, by and large, ladies and gentlemen
statement from my side. Thank you.
Moderator:

Thank you. Ladies and gentlemen we will now begin with the question answer session. We
take the first question from the line of Abneesh Roy from Edelweiss. Please go ahead.

Abneesh Roy:

Thanks for the opportunity. My first question is from Carvaan so, Sir after the advertising
have you seen a significant pickup in terms of growth that is one. Second of course on
supply side are things are on track post the advertising you see a significant pickup so are
those issues resolved? Third do you see competition coming in, in similar product I
understand you have the IP rights but is there a product which have similar things you just
attach in terms of the songs etc., because the songs can be downloaded from Internet so I
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was just asking because it is looking like a good innovation, do you see a risk of
competition also from a medium term to longer term perspective?
Vikram Mehra:

Let me try to answer it. The sale in the Q2 was 95,000 which has gone up to 1,32,000 which
tells you that on a QoQ basis we have seen over 35% jump in the numbers in spite of
November being a really bad month for the entire durable industry, which typically happens
right now on a post Diwali basis and we are not broken advertising in a full-fledged fashion
very limited advertising is broken and it is giving us results. As awareness is well created
right now, the good thing about Carvaan is that we do not need to work too hard to
convince people to buy it, it is about telling people that the product like Carvaan is in the
market and advertising is doing that job so we see yes advertising is helping us out. On the
supply side till Q2 we had a serious amount of constraint. The good part right now is that all
three manufacturers of ours right now in China are working in full stream. We have also
gone out there and appointed Indian manufacturer who should be now giving stocks by the
first quarter of next financial year. So on the supply side, we are geared up to go back and
scale much higher numbers going forward, so that will not be a constraint any longer.
Coming to the point three as the competition is concerned it is typical for me to predict
what will be the impact of competition does something but the basic premise of Carvaan is
not music. Music is available whether on the digital format or the pirated format. Carvaan
sells nostalgia. Carvaan sells convenience of accessing music. Even if I go out there and try
to say that every Bluetooth speakers very easy to go back and manage, again theoretically
speaking download of all those 5000 songs, which are available out here through some
format or other I still cannot have the convenience of turning the nob to Kishore Kumar and
listening the Kishore Kumar non-stop right now without any break coming in so I have my
doubts right now that any alternate products can come in and hit here, but yes, can
somebody launch a Carvaan equivalent right now in some other form and shape with the
newer music, I cannot rule out the possibility but the good thing for us is that the primary
buyers for this nostalgia are people who are 35-40 plus and that crowd is more into the kind
of music that we people own. Clearly we also understand that to keep on remain making
Carvaan attractive we need to keep on innovating so already work is in final stages for the
2018 version of Carvaan, which will be hitting around the festival season, which is AugustSeptember where you will be seeing many more enhancements coming in to make the
Carvaan even more attractive to the customer. Thank you.

Abneesh Roy:

Sir just on the last point I have a follow up questions. You mentioned that there could be
competition in terms of offering newer songs. I had a question on that are you looking
Carvaan also tying up with the new songs, the IP rights of those companies and offering
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customer the option of hearing even new songs, because Carvaan is a product and it should
not be tied up only with Saregama?
Vikram Mehra:

I beg to defer right now. It is finally about music out here so Carvaan is a technology so at
the company level we are very clear that our content IP company and we will find every
possible way physical digital, direct to customer through aggregator or other B2B deals to
ensure our content reaches anybody who is into any form of retro music in India. So music
is a very important for us. Do we rule out the possibility of partnership at some junctures? I
will not rule out anything right now. It will be foolish on our part to rule out anything. We
are hoping to partnerships with local guys. If somebody wants to piggybank on the platform
of Carvaan at terms that make sense to both to them and us why should I rule it out?

Abneesh Roy:

Sir this Indian supplier can it lead to lower prices also so more volumes is that something
which is possible or you are not looking at that?

Vikram Mehra:

See customer part right now is anyway not, I think it is wrong the moment you start
attaching your MRP to what your cost is, customer will pay what customer will pay and the
focus from our side is to keep on improving our margins, the margins have seen a decent Qo-Q basis we are improving our margins and we are bullish in improving them further in the
Q4.

Abneesh Roy:

That is all from me. Thank you.

Moderator:

We take the next question from the line of Manish Poddar from Renaissance Investment.
Please go ahead.

Manish Poddar:
Vikram Mehra:

Sir would you be able to tell us what the repeat purchase let us say for Carvaan right now?
So when you say repeat purchases the data that we people have is that the same user who
buys one Carvaan typically our understanding is on an average is picking up 2.4 more
Carvaan but it is not for replacing the existing Carvaan for gifting to other members in the
family. So the word of mouth part of Carvaan is an extremely strong phenomenon at this
juncture.

Manish Poddar:

No what I am trying to understand let say from a dealer point of view, I understand this is a
you sell on outright basis on cash basis so if you look at the number of dealers versus the
number of Carvaan, which is sold till Q-o-Q this number comes around 18-odd so the
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customer who is going to buy for Rs.100000 a dealer let say for that matter so could you
probably speak about how the repeat it is for the dealers point of view?
Vikram Mehra:

So this 7100-7200-odd dealers who have retailed, the billing dealer number that we have
shared right now the people have retailed at least one Carvaan. Over 70% of these dealers
have already done a second buy coming out there from Saregama side and remaining 30%
have also not done because they might have been appointed in the last 30 to 45 days. So the
biggest story of Q3 is not marketing pushing 132000 numbers it is not Tamil version
pushing 132000 numbers it is a dealer interest going up further in a company called
Saregama because customer is coming out there and saying what is this product and we
have heard about this. So from the dealers side we are getting a very, very positive reaction,
a many of the big guys right now whether the Cromas or a Reliance or Vijay Sales or Vivek
fair deals the big multibrand outlets now been were not present in many of them in Q2, by
the end of Q3 we are present practically in every major one, whether the Kohinoor or a Fair
Deal every major city multi-brand outlets right now Carvaan is present. Walk into any
Croma store you will know it for yourself

Manish Poddar:

So if I have to just infer this question so let us say any of this top three dealers how much
would be their contribution in this small number which Carvaan is sold?

Vikram Mehra:

That is getting into too much detail. I cannot share that much detail right now, I mean it is a
business so for us there are multi-brand outlets that are there which are electronic
multibrand electronic more stores are multibrand only, is that a big guys who have changed,
which is called a modern retail there then there are standalone television and electronic
outlets that are selling it, there are telecom outlets that are selling it, there are gifting outlets
that are selling it, there are car accessory outlets that are going back and selling it. We are
also looking at a smaller numbers in some more innovative ways, Amazon is selling it from
this quarter onwards Flipkart is also selling it Saregama.com is selling it, Ebay is selling it,
PayTM is selling it. So we are clear right now is that every way in which if we can get our
product to our customer we are going to go back and do it?

Manish Poddar:

Is there any other way, let us say other than the repeat purchase, you can monetize the
product after the purchase of the product?

Vikram Mehra:

So we are at this juncture, no. The whole selling proposition of Carvaan is only that you
buy once and after that you have no data cost, no subscription cost, and nothing, and that is
what is attractive to the customer. What we are looking at right now is what other products
can be brought in, which are going to be serving the similar need of the customer to listen to
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his favorite music but may be in a different form factor. Suppose, I give you a Carvaan that
you can take along with you and not something that sits at home. So those are the kinds of
products we are looking at right now, so that if you are a big Kishore fan, there is something
lying at home and there is something you can carry with you, maybe in your car or some
other factor.
Manish Poddar:

There is an app being launched as of now, if I understand?

Vikram Mehra:

We are not launching apps that as we do not have any plans to launch our Hindi music app.
Going in that is not the plan for sure.

Manish Poddar:

Launch had happened with Carvaan, so you had added through Bluetooth or some other
mechanism and you can channel your song according to your preference also.

Vikram Mehra:

Perfect that is the direction we are moving in. There is work going on right now on an app
which will be coming in maybe one premium version of the Carvaan which will allow you
to make your own list, allow you to select your own song, but the play out will still happen
out of Carvaan only. So it becomes a companion app rather than a standalone app. So
companion apps may come to find more ways to give convenience to a Carvaan customer
and may be in future look at ways to monetize that convenience. But standalone- getting
into the platform business of launching an application, which competes with an Amazon or
a Gaana or a Saavn, we have no plans.

Manish Poddar:

These deals which you have with Amazon. What is the nature of let us say the payments,
which are at a minimum guarantee, or how does it work?

Vikram Mehra:

There are various kinds of deals that keep on happening. We have deals with nine of these
guys Gaana, Saavn, Hungama, Amazon, Google, Apple, Wynk, Idea so there is a long list.
The deals that happen right now typically have a variable fee that is being paid across to us
with typically a minimum guarantee.

Manish Poddar:

Okay great. Thank you.

Moderator:

Thank you. We take a next question from the line of Pritesh Chedda from Lucky
Investment. Please go ahead.

Pritesh Chedda:

I have two questions; one, if you could tell the realizations for the Carvaan volume that we
did in the last quarter?

Page 8 of 22

Saregama India Limited
January 25, 2018
Vikram Mehra:

132000.

Pritesh Chedda:

That is the volume realization and revenue numbers?

Vikram Mehra:

See what I can tell you 132000 is the total number that we people have for Carvaan and its
variant which is Carvaan Mini and the pricing of those are there. The rough impact of a
Carvaan on a topline is close to Rs.4000 and of the Mini is close to Rs.1500 and the gross
margins that we people were looking in this quarter on a composite fashion is 20%.

Pritesh Chedda:

So last quarter you had an average realization of 4.5%, is that a lower number this quarter
because Mini is there in the mix?

Vikram Mehra:

So GST is anyway outside right now, so you will have a little more variations happening,
last quarter when we have launched, if you were on the call, I had said we had only five
days of Mini sale in it. This time is we had quarter coming in sale in here so obviously the
percentage of Mini compared to last quarter has gone up.

Pritesh Chedda:

My second question is you are referring initially in your comments on the B2B and the B2C
side of the music sale x Carvaan trying to build in growth now if I just strip off the Carvaan
profitability Carvaan business which flowed in this year you guys were at about 6 to 10
Crores of profit number, now what kind of revenue growth do you see x Carvaan in your
business x Carvaan x films is what my question is for you?

Vikram Mehra:

See if I remove the retail business completely, if I remove the films business that is at least
two businesses, which are B2B music and television content that we create for Sun TV right
the projection on the B2B business right now, in music annual growth is anything between
15% and 20%. There the growth is coming from the streaming platforms in a bigger fashion
while telecom is declining at a faster rate. So that is where we are right on the B2B side.

Pritesh Chedda:

So the blended growth will still be 15% to 20% or the blended growth will be lower
because the telecom side is contracting?

Vikram Mehra:

Blended growth will be between 15% and 20%, at this juncture the growth in streaming
business the growth on the YouTube side and the publishing side is much more than
compensating for the decline in telecom. Also remember some of the non-core businesses
that we people were in we have got out of it from this quarter onwards, we were in this
business of WAP. WAP is a technology that allow you to put content on feature phones we
see that business right now more and more declining and taken a conscious call out of it.
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Pritesh Chedda:
Vikram Mehra:

You were telling something on the television content?
On the television content right now is a number which I do not expect to change that
dramatically out there. We work with a favorite partner which is Sun TV and we had any
particular time at 3 to 4 our programs that are running at Sun TV so our growth is
completely linked to the growth in the advertising industry as such.

Pritesh Chedda:

Okay. Will your corresponding when you have 15% to 20% growth in the music at Carvaan
on the cost line would you generate any leverage or your cost line would also move in
because large part of your cost we have seen is zero?

Vikram Mehra:

On the B2B business?

Pritesh Chedda:

Yes, music.

Vikram Mehra:

On the music business right now, no. Music business we should be going out there and
seeing an improvement that will start happening as far as margins are concerned and you
need to be clear right now is that I will keep the investment that is needed for new music
acquisition out. If we keep it out the fresh music investment that we need to do right now in
Saregama as a company in that case if I just look at the cost of managing our existing
catalogue and monetizing through that that you keep on seeing improvement in margins.
We are already seeing that. But the reality of life is as a company we have taken a call and
we have shared this, strategically we believe while we keep on monetizing our existing
catalogues far better than what we were doing earlier, we need to keep on investing in new
content so that the company is strategically placed ten years, fifteen years down the line.

Pritesh Chedda:

A new content also passes through the P&L?

Vikram Mehra:

Yes it also passes through the P&L.

Pritesh Chedda:

Okay. Thank you Sir.

Moderator:

Thank you. We take the next question from the line of Ritwik Rai from Kotak Securities.
Please go ahead.

Ritwik Rai:

Good morning Sir and thank you for this opportunity. Sir I wanted to ask you first about the
expenses and the employee expenses. Now I was under the impression that for projections
we could work with the relatively low growth in employee expenses; however, this quarter
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have you seen significant amount of growth and particularly coming from stock
appreciation rights, so could you give us some idea on the extent to which this factor can
emerge in the coming quarters and some kind of a guidance if you can about the personal
expenses?
Vikram Mehra:

See on the employee cost side right now there is no increase and I am keeping the stock
appreciation rights outside for a moment right now, so the employee cost, which at one
juncture was floating around upwards of 20% of the topline is now fast declining more-it is
anything between 13% and 14% right now, which is the efficiency that is being driven in
finally. The costs were higher last year because we were building for the Carvaan platform
and as Carvaan revenue numbers have started coming in, obviously the employee cost as a
percentage is declining and that is why we expect in the days to come overall the margins to
keep on improving for the company. Stock appreciation rights right now honestly is bit out
of control from our hands also that is why the rights are we can keep on debating that why
stock appreciation rights and why ESOPs the fact of license that is a way they have been for
last three years. In this quarter so happened that the share price has increased little more
proportion to any quarter right now in the last three years and hence you are seeing this
impact. We believe this is not something, which is going to continue in this quarter it is
looking big, but the basics of the business are pretty strong right now. They keep on
growing in and this kind of an impact of stock appreciation right is not going to happen
every quarter.

Ritwik Rai:

Sir but I mean what kind of an appreciation can we expect on a like on a regular basis?

G.B. Aayeer:

This is GB here. I am CFO of the company. You see you must be aware that stock
appreciation rights need to be accounted into financial results following Ind-AS and in IndAS really market price is not taken what is taken is a fair value and there is a chance behind
it we have to take an actual certificate and all. Here what it achieves is that the impact of
stock appreciation right over the period is evened out. Only thing is that Ind-AS got
introduce for all practical purposes during the current year and that is how and this stock
appreciation right which were issued were three years prior so the impact in terms of its fair
value was more in the current year and due to the movement as Vikram explained in the
current quarter but what we expect Ind-AS will enable the financial result to even the
impact in the quarters to come. Now what will be the appreciation and what will be the
impact at this juncture, we cannot really pinpoint but what I would like to say is that if
suppose in one quarter, the share rate grows up by 100% does not mean that the provision
also grows by 100%. So that is how the science behind Ind-AS, I hope I have clarified. So
in the quarters to come you will see that the impact really gets evened out.
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Ritwik Rai:

I will take this over with you at some later point, just like to understand the cost of movies
being charged off in this quarter Sir the second movie was not released the Brij Mohan
movie not released right?

Vikram Mehra:

Not charged off yet, but all will be happening in this quarter.

Ritwik Rai:

In the coming quarter so in this quarter there is not too much impact of these movies?

Vikram Mehra:

In Q3 there is no major impact. The key part right now is that this is recommendation that
were made by you people that please charge off the movie in the year of release rather than
not on your books. We have taken it on.

Ritwik Rai:

Yes, I agree with that Sir. I appreciate it, so I just wanted to understand that would be
coming in the Q4?

Vikram Mehra:

Yes that will be coming in the Q4 and the Q4 we will be also releasing two other movies of
ours as I have been stated in the presentation and we will be charging those movies off also
in the fourth quarter and so the revenue is going to be written in the Q4.

Ritwik Rai:

Sir just one last thing if I remember right and please correct me if I am wrong that the last
quarter you had said that in the second half of FY2018 the bagged inventory of this one will
start getting liquidated of the TV business so why has that got postponed?

Vikram Mehra:

In Q2 we said we were hoping in Q3, if you check out the advertising market, has not been
that hot in Q3 also, then what has happened in Q3 our position has not worsened, whatever
inventory we created in Q3 are sold off completely but we could not take advantage, we
were not able to sell the inventory that was lying with us from Q1 and Q2. I hope some will
get in Q4 and I am more bullish on Q1 next year. Remember that is a difference in the
inventory when we advertising compared to anybody else in our case it is not fungible that
the inventory is sitting out there with us, if not in this quarter next quarter it will get sold
out. We do not want to do any of the panic selling right now the way the rates are going to
plummet.

Ritwik Rai:

I have a couple of more questions I will get back in the queue.

Moderator:

Thank you. We take the next question from the line of Abhay Jain from Legens. Please go
ahead.
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Abhay Jain:

A very good morning Sir. My first question, I am a user of Amazon Echo and all most all
the songs available in your library of like 17000 songs available on Amazon Echo, it just
needs a voice command from my side to listen to those songs. Is not it a competition by
itself to Carvaan first question? Second are we charging enough from Amazon Echo for a
good long term revenue at the sacrifice of such a good availability of music, reason being
Amazon Echo is priced between 3000 and 10000 and apart from playing these music it
plays whole universe of music, does a lot of voice commands, acts like a personal
assistance and what not? Any answer on this.

Vikram Mehra:

Sure. I will ask you more basic question right now. Why are people buying Carvaan when
Gaana and Saavn can give everything right now that Carvaan gives. See what I have been
stating this again and again we are not betting on a technology, if I have to protect only
Carvaan we would have said we should not allow our content to be there as part of Amazon,
we do not want to take any of those moves. We are saying our content is going to be
available in every form factor that somebody can go back and use it, you are comfortable
doing with Amazon Echo it will be interesting to see if a 70-year-old gentlemen living in a
Kanpur or a Jabalpur, will be comfortable going to a speaker and say, if that is through,
please ring the bell, so chances are they will not, they will be more comfortable right now in
things that they have grown up with for that segment people in the relatively smaller towns
and not the most tech savvy Carvaan is there for that 18-year-old keeps right now the very
big fashion Gaana, Saavn, Amazon everything is there for the more tech savvy people like
you and me Amazon Echo is also going back and supporting. So we are saying we are IP
owners. Our role is only very simple monetize your IP through every form factor in the
world and we will keep on putting a music everywhere.

Abhay Jain:

Sorry for a minor contradiction I gifted Carvaan to my mom within seven to ten days of its
launch. She has minor difficulties using that as compared to Amazon Echo because she just
mention the song she has to play for Amazon Echo it is easier in Amazon Echo.

Vikram Mehra:

We take your inputs right now. Hopefully Carvaan should also start doing something that
Amazon Echo is doing there.

Abhay Jain:

Wonderful point No.1, second coming back to your own point monetizing every part of
your IP or the way you can the next question here is you said the few movies which has
been launched the first one is being Ajji and last concall I asked why Brij Mohan was
postponed and the third movie is also postponed. I come to know that next releases are
Kuchh Bheege Alfaaz and Abhi & Anu, may I know not in the numerical form but what is
the period you expect to monetize or breakeven each movie? As you said that you have
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already entered into digital agreement with a few modes it might be Hotstar or Amazon, can
it be revealed point No.1, No.2 how much time do you expect these movies to be break
even in the financial angle, third are we maintaining the protocol of three to five Crores
budget?
Vikram Mehra:

The last one is the easiest question I can go back and answer you, yes, that is the hard call
that is there right now. We do not take any project which exceeds this number of more of
four to five Crores, all the movies have been done completed under that budget so that is
one. Unfortunately I cannot disclose at this juncture, which platform the movies on the date,
because that is the agreement that we have with the partner. Partner is going to make the
announcement at right time and we are bound by their agreement so unfortunately I would
love to tell you which one it is but unfortunately we cannot. Remember this whether it is a
new music or new films what we are doing right now is building the long tail IP right now
for the company. This is not a business where TVs like we were doing earlier TV serials,
we used to make it at X Rupees, and try to sell it at X-plus 5% ex-plus 10% and we could
not sell it right now we are incurring losses. So we are not in services business any longer.
We are saying we will make content, which we believe may have a shelf life going on for us
not just for one year, two year, three year, five years, ten years, twenty years and that is the
reason we people are retaining 100% IP of each of our movies.

Abhay Jain:

It is a very value added warehouse, which is going to give you a rent lifelong?

Vikram Mehra:

Yes. So if you are seeing TV channels, people are running movies right now on a Star Gold
or Zee Cinema which was 1970s and 1980s movies they still do well right now they still are
going out there and monetizing. We people are in the old avatar of Saregama we had
movies around ten years back movies like God Mother movie, like Chain Kulii Ki Main
Kulii we are still monetizing those movie and that is a great part and same thing applies to
music. If it is a song of Meher or it is the song of Naya Daur it is still getting monetized so
that is an entire endeavor of this IP business that we people are outsourcing.

Abhay Jain:

A very precise question related to the same question, only the existing movies have been
signed with the channel partner or also the forthcoming movies on an undisclosed basis?

Vikram Mehra:

At this juncture, we have not done output deal yet; we have just gone out there. At this
juncture since we are relatively new in the game the strategic thinking we had that if we do
an output deal we may not get the best valuation, we need to build as a formidable studio so
to give you an example right now before the release of Ajji people were not even taking that
seriously. The valuations were running in lakhs and not exceeding that after the release of
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the Ajji people are taking us more seriously and that is what we are trying to do. See we are
not an established guy like some other movie studios with the third and the fourth and the
fifth movies we believe we will be in a formidable position to start getting the right
valuation for ourselves.
Abhay Jain:

So Yoodlee is an evolving brand?

Vikram Mehra:

Yoodlee is an evolving brand, you are absolutely right.

Abhay Jain:

Third question, what is the calculation of the market in case of Tamil Carvaan from your
R&D side?

Vikram Mehra:

You are saying market sizing?

Abhay Jain:

Yes what is your expected market size, since you are specifically launch a Tamil Carvaan
you would have expect some good market right?

Vikram Mehra:

I will not give you the exact sizing. This is a competitive information, overall Carvaan for
us the way we have designed right now is if people in SEC, A, B, upper C1, which is upper
part of C, and R1 which is rural cut premium segment having atleast one person in the age
group of 40 year or above in their home is a segment sizing, which is between 23 and 25
million, now these are Hindi speaking people also, Tamil speaking also, Bengali also which
is getting launched in February and March, Marathi also which is getting launched in
August-September, Malayalam also I am sure people are working on and Punjabi also since
we are sitting on such a formidable library we will ensure that we will have Carvaan in as
many languages are possible, the variable cost for us to do this is not that high. A Carvaan
is getting produced which I need to change the software.

Abhay Jain:

Got it. Question No.4 and probably the last question before I conclude, is your R&D
working actively on more products like Carvaan?

Vikram Mehra:

Yes, Sir absolutely so the Carvaan itself the 2018 version is in prototype stage is ready. We
will be launching it in August-September. Carvaan 2019, which is going to be far more
advanced right now, is ready on paper so the prototyping work has started right now. Mini
were launched Carvaan Mini is next version is coming in couple of months. We are
launching FM on that part of this. Two other products which I cannot disclose at this
juncture are being worked on and it is in advanced stages, all working on the philosophy if
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people want to listen to their favorite retro music inside home, outside home just listen or
sing along with listen, how do we go back and fulfill those needs.
Abhay Jain:

So probably are those two products non-Carvaan products, some new kind of imagine
which we were not imagining now?

Vikram Mehra:

Yes, it is very different right now all under the Carvaan branding only but. Carvaan
branding is common and the music is common. After a few concalls we shift our question
and goalpost to some other product like that. I mean now you are asking too much about
Carvaan so after the few quarters we shift our goalpost to some other products.

Abhay Jain:

Now to conclude last request Sir very interesting con call is going on for last two quarters
highly appreciate 10 out of 10 on the way you are answering, please put this minutes on the
BSE website or NSE website so that we can get it anytime.

Vikram Mehra:

Definitely, they are on exchange they are also on the Saregama.com website.

Abhay Jain:

Exactly the way we have questioned and the way you have answered in a precise way so
that no data point is missed, it is going to be very good for us to ride this journey. Thanks a
lot again.

G.B. Aayeer:

Abhay one small supplement, see whatever gets played on Echo we get compensated for
that also so it gets monetized.

Abhay Jain:

I listen to Echo, my mom listen to Carvaan so we are in the same house it is very interesting
let us see. Thank you Sir.

Moderator:

Thank you. We take the next question from the line of Suraj Nair from Moat Portfolio
Manager. Please go ahead.

Suraj Nair:

First of all congrats on this stellar number and I would like to disclose that I had gifted a
Carvaan to my uncle who has turned 80 last week. My question is basically it is being said
that data is the new oil and content has become precious considering such a huge
humongous opportunity does our company contemplate any inorganic growth? We had
several listed companies in Indian market, which have got a library of movie content. Why
do not people like us for a larger business cause and create a business institution with huge
barrier of entry. Second do we intend to come up with something like a headphone with a
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pre-loaded music or car stereo with a pre-loaded music something like Ipods, if any of my
suggestion is good use to this company?
Vikram Mehra:

The second one though for your suggestion you have given these are all I can say right now
in this competitive market I cannot tell specifically but what you are suggesting are things
that we people are exploring. These are all part of the consideration shared. Every time
when we launch products and this is something we believe very strongly is that you need to
give things to people that they are most comfortable with, as a company if you start
thinking we know better than customer and that is arrogance. So Carvaan was also born on
the path only, we went to the customer and they told us see all this fancy application that
you have right now in the market we cannot use it, please give it to the way we want it, just
because you have got technology do not impose technology on us, that was the birth of
Carvaan and the products that we are talking about are also the same thing. Now the
headphone idea that you are talking about is more about when I am outside my home and
walking out while I listen to the music, little work going on in that direction also Sir.

Suraj Nair:

That is all. Thank you.

Moderator:

Thank you. We take the next question from the line of Sandeep Agarwal from Naredi
Investment. Please go ahead.

Sandeep Agarwal:

Sir my question is regarding current tax slab Sir in nine months our tax slab is approx.
54.67% so what will be the tax in next one to two years?

G. B. Aayeer:

You see, currently the provision for taxation the spread between two current taxation and
deferred taxation is bit on the higher side, the only reason for that is that certain provisions,
which have been made in the accounts in line with the accounting policy so one accounting
policy is that if our debtors are of certain age then the company on its own provide for this
and as and when the money gets recovered obviously this provision gets reversed. So due to
operation of this accounting policy certain provision have been made in the accounts which
gets as you will appreciate added back when you quantify the provision for taxation but
which we expect that this provision for taxation will come down drastically in Q4 because
certain other MAT credits will be available to the company.

Sandeep Agarwal:

Okay. Sir what is it in percentage term?

G. B. Aayeer:

It all depends on what kind of provisioning we have but in percentage term it will be
anything between 35% and 40%.
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Sandeep Agarwal:

Okay. Sir any comment on provision for doubtful debt Sir approx. 6.13 Crores?

G.B. Aayeer:

That is what I explained it is not doubtful debt. It is a terminology which has been used in
scheduled VI of Company’s Act so we have to use it but it is a provision which a company
makes it as far as its accounting policy depending on the age of the receivable in the
accounts but does not mean that it is a bad debt.

Sandeep Agarwal:

Okay. Sir my next question is regarding the sale of Carvaan product Sir any number of units
you sold in January?

Vikram Mehra:

No let us not get into that, obviously there is numbers in January. As part of my concluding
part right now I will give you a little idea right now so what are we expecting for Q4.

Sandeep Agarwal:

Okay. Sir my next question is regarding expenses side. Sir our expense is related to
employee cost advertisement royalty and other expenses hence compared to September
quarter the expenses have increased by 10 Crores so in percentage term it is 3%-3.9% of
turnover?

G.B. Aayeer:

So royalty is in proportion with the sale what we makes since there is an additional sale,
which you can see in growth of topline. Obviously royalty accrual is more. In terms of
advertisement the lion’s share is on the radio campaigns, which we have launched by
company for the Carvaan and which is bearing the fruit so this advertising expenses is for
retail Carvaan business and third on the employee expenses as a scheme of stock
appreciation rights obviously in last three to six months there is a good uptick in the stock
price of the company, which really need to provide for a stock appreciation rights but these
provision, which has been made is as per the Ind-AS provision so where market price is not
taken where the fair value is taken so while the impact is more in one quarter under the fair
value mechanism under the Ind-AS it tends to get evened out in quarters to come.

Sandeep Agarwal:

That is all from me.

Moderator:

Thank you. We take the next question from the line of Jaideep Merchant from Janak
Securities. Please go ahead.

Jaideep Merchant:

Thank you for taking my call Sir. Sir my question was I have two accounting questions for
Mr. Aayeer. One was on the follow up question on the stock appreciation rights so if it
means what I understand this is a sort of mark-to-market provisioning, so when actually
your stock appreciation right is actually encashed for example let us say you do decide to
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encash it in that case of course there will be no hit on the P&L, have I understood correctly
Sir?
G.B. Aayeer:

Yes, you are right.

Jaideep Merchant:

Okay, so this is, Sir basically I am asking has Vikram Mehra encashed any stock
appreciation or it is just a mark-to-market gain?

G.B. Aayeer:
Jaideep Merchant:

Mark-to-market he has not encashed anything.
That is very nice good to hear Sir. Second is the provision for doubtful debts now you are
running at almost 16 Crores I mean we have been asking this quite a few times Sir but why
does I mean if almost 7% to 8% of the sales now okay, so when do we actually, since the
tax rate is high obviously some of you not a deduction, which means it is not an actual
expense you said you just mentioned that it is a provision as per the accounting policy, so
how much is actually bad debt and how much is, has it been eating most of the profitability?

G.B. Aayeer:

You have analyzed our stock very closely. You are aware that this provision is
predominantly on account of the advances what we use it for a publication business,
obviously as we have shared in past better restructuring options are being explored that
restructuring options are one of the objective is to ensure that the tax tag what is available to
us is not lost, this gets added back and provision for taxation for the current quarters are
more. This is not a loss benefit so as and when the restructuring scheme really gets
implemented that tax bracket will be available to the company.

Jaideep Merchant:

Okay because you have mentioned in the publication page 13 on your presentation there is
no unprovided drag on the financial results, now by unprovided drag you mean that there is
no unwritten expenses or what is it actually mean the fourth point?

G.B. Aayeer:

Advances we have given out of extremely conservative basis. We have created a provision
so there is no further provision, which is required.

Jaideep Merchant:

See we are doing extremely well in whatever initiative we have taken, Vikram you are
doing extremely well in a last quarter. Things are really moving now but as a shareholder I
want to see the bottomline the stock appreciation rights I understand it is been there so that
is something which you cannot do anything about because it is how the contracts were
written, but when does the shareholder actually see money because we are doing well but
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yet on EBITDA going up yes but when do we see money feel, P&L, as a PAT so much so
much PAT, that is the number that is not coming in Saregama?
Vikram Mehra:

Soon very soon. Carvaan is on track right now even much bigger 2018-2019 and you will
be seeing right now. You are seeing improvement happening compared to what were there
last year, every quarter had the stock appreciation thing not come in right now you would
have seen impact this quarter itself.

Jaideep Merchant:

No Sir the stock appreciation is I mean it is fine, it is a appreciation right, I am not talking
about the stock appreciation right but the write off now assuming 6 -7 Crores so almost it
will be between 20 and 25 Crores for the full year okay so that is almost Rs.15 to Rs.16, so
my sense is that at PAT level when do we make money Sir?

Vikram Mehra:

The stand remains the same right now. There will be two things that you are talking about
on the business side. One we will keep SRA separate right now is open and as I said right
now the intention is very clear everybody understands that something needs to be done and
something will be done. It is not that our losses are going to go any further up. I think the
management out there will find very hard to try to make it as efficient as possible. That
number will remain according to me remain like a stagnant number right now at least for
this year and hopefully there will be solution coming in there fast. Every other part of the
business, which is a core business that we are in right now, is turning more and more
efficient.

Jaideep Merchant:

Thank you. I hope that I will hear something soon about this. Something positive.

Moderator:

Thank you. We take the next question from the line of Abhay Jain from Legens. Please go
ahead.

Abhay Jain:

Just a repeat of the last query. Kindly update the transcripts of this con call on the BSE.
Thanks a lot. Nothing else.

Vikram Mehra:

We will do that and we will put it right now in Saregama.com also.

Abhay Jain:

Thank you very much.

Moderator:

Thank you. That seems to be the last question for today. I now hand the floor back to the
management for their closing comments.
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Vikram Mehra:

The journey of these entire two big initiatives that we have carried out right now to
monetize content through the retail side where Carvaan is the most known thing that we
have and to start building this company for the next generation ten years down the line the
journey has started. You have seen two quarters right now, which are showing some amount
of merit, and I like to believe this story is going to continue in much bigger fashion. So let
us talk about what are we expect in Q4. Our hope right now is that between Carvaan and
Carvaan Mini we should be able to clock in this quarter atleast 150000 units. We did 95000
we did 132000 this time a minimum number of 150000 we looked at. On the gross margin
side our Q2 were 19%, it went to 20%. We are aiming for a 22% gross margin in the current
quarter, which is Q4. As for next year projections are concerned right now we are looking at
something around this range of between Carvaan and all its variants combined something
around the range of between 700000 and 800000 units more which means 750000 units that
we people can go back for Carvaan and its variants and our endeavor will be to start turning
the gross margin for next year closer to 25%. Remember we are today at 20%. We are
expecting that we should be somewhere inching towards 25% for the next financial year.
B2B business continues at the rate at that it is going. Am I expecting anything miracle? Is
there something happening out there? No. At this juncture we just want to go back and
maintain our growth rates and we will constantly keep on investing in newer content both in
terms of music and in terms of new films. When we are looking at things obviously our
endeavor right now is to make it profitable immediately but we need to all understand IP is
not something that should be looked at right now in a 12 months horizon. It is difficult thing
otherwise we will end up taking decisions which I think is going to hurt the business in the
long run so we are very clear. We will be prudent about what kind of movies do we make.
We are not going to exceed our budgets that we are looking at right now and create IP
which we believe will have a real long term impact and while doing that not take an eye off
the fact that if possible we do on a profitable immediately. I am quite bullish on both these
movies that are coming out right now, Abhi & Anu, which is a Tamil and Malayalam,
bilingual getting released in March and Kuchh Bheege Alfaaz, which is one of the first
romantic film, which is coming in the month of February, all of you people are monitoring
this movies please keep in mind theater is not a primary source of revenue as per Yoodlee
films are concerned. It is digital and cable and satellite. Things that you do not read
newspapers those are the primary source of revenue we are looking for Yoodlee Films.
Theatre is more likely to get the initial publicity and critics review so that we can pitch it
correctly to the digital or the cable and satellite buyer. I am quite hopeful in Q4 right now
hopefully when we are able to talk three months from now the results will continue being
right now on the same upswing. Thank you guys.
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Moderator:

Thank you very much. Ladies and gentlemen on behalf of Anand Rathi Share and Stock
Brokers that concludes this conference. Thank you for joining us. You may now disconnect
your lines.
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